


New Mexico Commission for the Blind

State Rehabilitation Council

Minutes (Draft)

Regular Meeting

Tuesday, January 30, 2018, 9:30 AM

Commission for the Blind
2905 Rodeo Park Dr. E. Bldg. 4 Suite 100
Santa Fe, NM 87505

1. Call to Order

Chairman O’Brien called the meeting to order at 9:40 AM.

2. Roll Call

[bookmark: OLE_LINK9]Roll was taken, and present were Dallas Allen, Bernadine Chavez, Urja Lansing, Coby Livingstone, Tom O’Brien, Paula Seanez, and Greg Trapp. 

Chairman O’Brien welcomed Dallas Allen as a new Council member.

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Staff present included Kelly Burma, Trish Adams, Jim Salas, and Monica Maestas.

4. Approval of Agenda

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the agenda, and Ms. Livingstone seconded. A vote was taken, and the agenda approved unanimously. 

5. Approval of Minutes of Meeting of November 18, 2017

Ms. Lansing made a motion to approve the minutes, authorizing Coby Livingstone to sign on behalf of Chairman O’Brien. Dallas Allen seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.

6. Chair Report, Tom O’Brien

Mr. O’Brien reported there are legislative items taking place such as the state budget, legislation to move DVR to Workforce Solutions, and the Blind Parents Rights Act. Mr. O'Brien also mentioned the crack down on service animals by Delta Airlines, and the National federation of the Blind response. He also mentioned the state National Federation of the Blind convention in April.

Mr. O’Brien said he has a farm and often gets looks as a blind person who is a farmer, saying that there are not many blind farmers and that he is changing perceptions.

7. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Chavez reported that the CAP program had 2 calls this quarter. Mr. Trapp asked how many calls CAP receives during a year. Ms. Chavez said they received 648 calls last year, with 68 of those being about DVR. Ms. Chavez estimated CAP might get 10 to 12 per year about the Commission.

Ms. Chavez said Disability Rights New Mexico had a new Director, Gary Housepian, and that he would be starting April 2.

8. Section 121 Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Seanez said they are a competitive grant program but that RSA is funding existing programs at level funds. She said that there are 89 programs across the country, and that there are only 2 persons at RSA overseeing the Native American rehabilitation programs.

Lila Mae Martinez joined the meeting by phone at this time, which was 10:05 AM.

Ms. Seanez said she is still the acting director of the Navajo VR program, and that she has applied to be the director. She said she has not received any reports from the other tribal VR programs. She said the Navajo program was in the second year of a 5-year grant cycle.

9. SILC Report, Coby Livingstone

Ms. Livingstone said she does not have a SILC report, saying that the SILC has not met recently.

Ms. Chavez asked how many SILC members were in place.

Ms. Livingstone said she thought there were six members, and that the SILC was scheduled to meet in Roswell in mid-February.

10. Director’s Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp welcomed Dallas Allen to the Council, and thanked him for his service on the Commission board. He congratulated Urja Lansing on her appointment to the Commission board, noting that she would serve on both bodies.
 
Mr. Trapp Reported on the Governmental Services Agreement signed with DVR to transfer $54,000 in Part B Independent Living funds to the Commission, explaining that it was necessary for the Commission to receive Part B funds to be able to use program income on the IL program. Mr. Trapp said that the agency budgets about $300,000 in Social Security program income, and that it translates into about $1.1 million in federal funds. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission is also receiving $200,000 in Social Security program income from DVR, and that he had originally intended it to be only a single transfer. Mr. Trapp said that the transferred program will generate another $370,000 in federal funds, and that the Commission benefits about $470,000 in total from the transfer, and that DVR comes out about $270,000 ahead.

Ms. Livingstone asked what Part B refers to. Mr. Trapp said it refers to Title VII, Chapter 2, Part B independent living funds. Mr. Trapp said that the Part B funds did not have the age restriction that the Older Blind funds have.

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission had its House Appropriation and Finance Committee Hearing on January 11. He thanked Urja Lansing for being there, and expressed his appreciation of Mary Willows attending on behalf of the National Federation of the Blind. Mr. Trapp said that the Legislative Finance Committee recommendation would have cut the agency by $38,000, but that they were able to get the Executive recommendation which kept the agency level funded. He said that the Commission had requested $50,000 to try to help get back some of the $250,000 in state funds that have been cut over the last three years. Mr. Trapp said that the agency did very well to get the Executive recommendation. Mr. Trapp said that the state is currently looking at a 292 million surplus, but that there is a strong desire to restore the state’s reserve funds. Mr. Trapp said he was asked about the Commission's nonreversionary language, and that he explained how it makes possible the leveraging of program income, and how the program income is subject to a requirement that it be spent first. 

Ms. Lansing said that Greg did an outstanding job of not being too detailed, but to give just enough detail.

Mr. Trapp reported on the federal budget shutdown, saying that the agency had taken action to make sure that our draws were current. Mr. Trapp said that there will be another budget showdown on February 8, with the possibility of another shutdown if a deal is not reached on immigration and the border wall. Mr. Trapp said that the agency will make sure that draws are again current, but that the agency could not draw federal funds in advance. He said that he thought that the agency could continue to operate for about 6 weeks should there be a protracted budget shutdown.

Mr. Trapp said that DeafBlind awareness day is February 8, and he asked Ms. Livingstone to report, saying that she is the Chair of DeafBlind Awareness Day events. Ms. Livingstone reported on the DeafBlind activities, saying that Governor Martinez has issued a proclamation declaring February 8 as DeafBlind Awareness Day. She said that the event would be from 1:00 PM to 4:00 PM, and that the Maria Perea award would be given. Mr. Trapp had Ms. Burma read the proclamation. 

Mr. Trapp said that there is again a bill that would move DVR to Workforce Solutions. He said it was Senate Bill 58, and House Bill 92. He said that it does not move the Commission, but that he does not think the bill was well-drafted.
 
Mr. Trapp said that the agency learned two weeks ago that states would need to submit a new State Plan by the middle of March, meaning the state will need to revise its Combined State Plan. 

Mr. Trapp reported on the federal prior approval requirements, saying that RSA recently denied prior approval for vendors to attend the Sagebrush conference in Las Vegas. He said that he hopes that RSA will request and receive a waiver of the prior approval requirement.

b. Administration, Finance, and HR, Monica Maestas

Ms. Maestas reported that December was a busy month. She said the feds moved to October the due date for some of our reports. She said the fiscal year 17 audit was conducted by the Office of the State Auditor. She reported that the Commission had a finding that the Commission purchased premium fuel instead of regular. Mr. Trapp said that the Office of the State Auditor did not take the usual small sample, but basically looked at all transactions, so finding two items totaling about $10 was very good. He reported that the auditor said the Commission had a fantastic audit during the Commission meeting on January 24. 

Ms. Maestas said the Santa Fe office is fully staffed. Janelle Gonzales is here and doing a superb job.

Mr. O’Brien expressed his gratitude for the work of the executive team, allowing the staff to focus on serving consumers.

c. Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living, Jim Salas 

Mr. Salas said there are two VR counselor vacancies, and that he is working to fill the positions. He said he would be interviewing in Farmington next week. Mr. Salas said the Commission hired Eric Gonzales as a Technology Specialist in Albuquerque. He said that the BEP program would be advertising for a BEP consultant. 

Mr. Salas reported that the Commission hired Barbara Cane in Las Cruces as a Blindness Skills Instructor, and that she is getting training in Alamogordo. Mr. Salas said that the Commission hired Monica Becker to replace Jennifer Cordova as the independent Living secretary in Albuquerque.

Mr. Salas reported that 8 persons were placed in competitive integrated employment since the start of the state fiscal year, and that they had an average salary of $18.36 per hour. He said that 2 persons were placed in competitive integrated employment since the start of the federal fiscal year, with an average salary of $9.50 per hour. Mr. Salas said that there were currently 23 persons in employment status.

Breakdown of Ed Level
Elementary: 1
HS or GED: 3
Voc Tch: 2
Some College: 4
Bachelors Degree: 6
Master's Degree: 8
1 beyond ed

Ms. Livingstone asked about the closures and employment status. Mr. Salas explained the different employment status. Ms. Livingstone said she appreciated how quickly the Commission provided services.
 
d. Orientation Center, Lucy Alexander

Mr. Trapp reported for Ms. Alexander, saying that there were currently 11 students at the Orientation Center, with two of those being staff trainees. Mr. Trapp said that the heater recently went out and that they had to have an emergency repair done, and that they were working to get a replacement.

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma reported that the Skills Center is serving more consumers on an individualized basis. She said she estimated that she would generate about $8,000 in Pre-ETS spending. She said that the Skills Center is currently serving 3 students and that she is expecting to soon have one more. She said one student is learning Braille, a student who is DeafBlind and learning Braille and Braille assistive technology devices, and one student who is needing to learn Braille math skills. She said that she is scheduling a National Certification in Unified English Braille seminar for March 24. Ms. Burma said there are 27 persons holding NCUEB in New Mexico, and that this is 20 percent of all of the NCUEB certificate holders in the nation.

11. Unfinished Business

a. Discussion of Council Annual Report, Trish Adams

Ms. Adams described the report, and said she hopes to have it ready for printer by the first of March.

b. Update on Council Membership, Kelly Burma 

Ms. Burma welcomed Dallas Allen to the Council. She said that there were 4 persons who have applied to become members. 

c. Approval of Council Membership Designations, Tom O'Brien

There was discussion about the bylaw requirement to designate 
Council members. Mr. Trapp said it was easier than having the Governor’s office designate the capacity of each member. Mr. Trapp said that he would attach the email from Larry Rodriguez designating Ms. Livingstone as the SILC representative to the draft meeting minutes.

The Council recessed at 11:55, and reconvened at 12:33. Role was taken and all were present who originally joined the meeting except for Lila Mae Martinez.

Mr. Trapp said that he just received an email saying that the nonreversionary language did not make it in House Bill 2. He said he would have to write up a justification for the language. 

12. New Business

a. Discussion of Submission of Combined State Plan, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Salas to take the lead on the State Plan item, noting that he is having to write up the justification for the Commission’s nonreversionary language which was not included in the state budget bill. He explained why the language is needed to maximize program income. Mr. Trapp said that language allowing the Commission to exceed the 5 percent budget adjustment request level was not included, and that the language was needed in case the Commission needed to expand food services at the federal Law Enforcement Training Center or at Kirtland Air Force Base.

Mr. O'Brien asked if it was an oversight.

Mr. Trapp said he had heard that no agencies were being allowed nonreversionary language.


Lila Mae Martinez rejoined the meeting at 12:45

Mr. Salas described the Combined State Plan, noting the parts that the Council is responsible for such as the Input of State Rehabilitation Council. Mr. Salas also described the performance measures, noting that there were 6 new performance measures. He said that they now have to measure retention after exit from the VR program, the medium earnings in the second quarter after exiting from the VR program, the achievement of educational credentials, and the effectiveness of serving businesses.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
Ms. Seanez made a comment about AWARE and how it could be used to track information.

b. Open Public Comment on Combined State Plan

Mr. O’Brien asked if there was any public comment on the Combined State Plan. There was no public comment.

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission would had a town forum in Albuquerque on February 13, and that they would also have one in Farmington on February 7 from 1:00 PM to 2:00 PM, as well as Alamogordo and Las cruces. 
c. Approval of Revised Goals and Priorities, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Burma to read through the Goals and Priorities. 

Ms. Burma read through each of the Goals and Priorities, and the Council discussed each Goal and Priority, deciding to keep them and modify certain ones.

Ms. Chavez asked about the use of the word "enhanced" in the Goals and Priorities.

Mr. Trapp said that it was used in all of the Goals and Priorities as it related to enhancing employment outcomes. 


It was decided to keep A, B, C, and D, adding quotes around "Living the Life You Want as a Blind or Visually Impaired Individual." " The council decided to keep E, F, and G, adding a reference to NFB-Newsline and local Newsline in the Goal. The Council decided to keep H, removing "creatively" from the Goal. The Council decided to keep I, J, and K changing "Hadley School for the Blind" to "Hadley Institute for the Blind and Visually impaired" in the Goal. The Council decided to keep L, M, and N.


Mr. Allen moved to revise the Goals and Priorities as Discussed, and Ms. Lansing seconded the motion, which included sending to the Executive Committee for revision as discussed. A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously. 

[bookmark: OLE_LINK8]d. Approval of Revision to Chapter 16 of the Manual of Operating Procedures, Reflecting Organizational Changes Within the Commission and Resolving Cases of Conflict, and Designating Commission for the Blind Board Members to Provide Review of Requests for Review by Vocational Rehabilitation Consumers of Commission Determinations, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission is proposing to change the administrative dispute resolution process to address the potential for conflict, to address changes in agency structure, and to make the existing procedure less wordy. Mr. Trapp said that the changes include moving voluntary mediation up to the front of the document where it flowed better, and adding a 10 day time frame for requesting a Supervisory Review. Mr. Trapp said he could go either way on the 10-day deadline, saying that some persons might not want to request an Informal Administrative Review or Impartial Due Process Hearing, and might like the ability to have a Supervisory Review at any time. The current policy allowed for that, though in practice the supervisor would always be willing to talk to a consumer. Mr. Trapp said he had also revised it to reflect that Daphne Mitchell was now the VR Program Manager. Mr. Trapp said that the agency is also proposing to allow for a Commissioner to serve in the Informal Administrative Review procedure should there be a conflict, which might be the case should a Commission manager have a family member who was also a consumer. 

It was agreed that Mr. Trapp would work with Ms. Chavez to make changes, and that the Council would consider it at the meeting on February 22.

e. Approval of Revision to Chapter 9 of the Manual of Operating Procedures, Increasing Commission Support for Sending Consumers to Conventions of Consumer Organizations, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp said that he had been appointed to the 31st Institute on Rehabilitation Issues by Commissioner Joanne Wilson, which addressed consumer organizations as a resource for vocational rehabilitation. He said that the Commission's existing policy came out of that process, and that it was designed to have certain anchor points that could be used to make it allowable to send persons to consumer conventions. Mr. Trapp said that convention agendas have since changed, and that there are an increased number of meetings that are now taking place over an expanded period of time, and that they are proposing to increase from 2 nights to 4 nights the amount of support to be provided, with additional support when circumstances make it appropriate.

Mr. Salas described the prior anchor points, and said that the expanded number of anchor points could include the exhibit hall, other workshops and seminars, and employment meetings. He said that the Commission would provide air fare, ground transportation, $45 per day for meals, and 4 nights of hotel costs.

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission is proposing to double the current amount of support, and to provide more in some cases, such as for Orientation Center students who might need to gain confidence using Structured Discovery techniques and philosophy throughout the entire convention. Mr. Trapp said that the revised chapter continued the approach of the original, which was a part of the Monograph of the 31st IRI and approved by the feds. 

Ms. Seanez moved to approve Chapter 9 as presented, and Ms. Chavez seconded. 

Ms. Livingstone asked about sending consumers to other professional conferences, and Mr. Salas said that it could absolutely be done.

A vote was taken and Chapter 9 was approved unanimously.

f. Discussion of HB 171 the Blind Parents' Rights Act, Trapp

Mr. Trapp discussed the Blind Parents Rights Act, saying that it was an initiative of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico. He said it would protect the rights of blind parents who were in child custody disputes, the rights of blind parents of newborns, and the rights of blind parents who were part of the foster care system. He said it would also protect the family unit, which would help with employment outcomes. 

g. Approval of Employer Awards, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said he did not have any awards to recommend this year.

13. Council Open Discussion

Ms. Lansing asked Greg about the television interview. 

Mr. Trapp said that Urja was referring to Issues and Answers, a program by Diane Kinderwater that airs on Channel 11. He said that Art Schreiber is being interviewed today, and that he is set to be interviewed on March 29 about the Commission.

14. Audience and Public Comments 

There were no audience or public comments.

15. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was set for February 22, 2018, at 1:00 PM. The following meeting was set for Alamogordo on May 15, 2018, starting at 1:30 PM, and resuming on May 16, 2018, at 9:00 AM.

16. Adjourn

Chairman O'Brien adjourned the meeting at 3:19 PM.



____________________________/02/22/18
Coby Livingstone, Vice Chair
 State Rehabilitation Council
Commission for the Blind



Attachment: 01/30/18 Commission for the Blind State Rehab Council Minutes

-----Original Message-----
From: Larry Rodriguez [mailto:larrod@cableone.net] 
Sent: Wednesday, December 06, 2017 1:35 PM
To: Trapp, Greg, CFB
Subject: SILC Representative to Commission for the Blind SRC

To:  Commission for the Blind
From:  Larry Rodriguez, SILC Chairman
Subj:  Designation SILC representative to the Commission for the Blind State Rehabilitation Council

To Whom it may concern:

I would like to formally designate Coby Livingstone as the SILC representative to the Commission for the Blind State Rehabilitation Council.  

Larry Rodriguez
SILC Chairman
larrod@cableone.net
505-927-9922
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